Name Address 1 Address 2

Allowing Regular Order and Debate For Religious Hiring Rights and Religious Liberty

Dear Representative/Senator {lastname}:

We respectfully urge you to oppose any effort to amend the Religious Freedom Restoration Act ("RFRA"), to amend Title VII of the 1964 Civil Rights Act, or otherwise to dilute the right of faith-based social service organizations to stay faith-based through their hiring, including when awarded a federal grant.

In support, we enclose an independent affirmation and analysis by one of the nation's leading experts on church-state law, Professor Douglas Laycock of the University of Michigan Law School (currently at the University of Virginia).

By way of context, several years ago the Justice Department's Office of Legal Counsel concluded that RFRA can sometimes provide to a faith-based grantee an exemption permitting it to consider religion when hiring (but not in who it serves). This accommodation of religious autonomy is provided only to those religious charities that can show that it would substantially burden their religious freedom to have to drop their religious hiring policy in order to receive a federal grant. The Justice Department did not interpret RFRA as creating a blanket exemption for all faith-based service providers that apply for a grant.

The law has affirmed this right for decades (arguably longer, since the ratification of the First Amendment to our Constitution). We respectfully ask you to uphold and protect this fundamental right, allowing faith-based charities to be treated equally as secular groups when competing for federal funds and to hire employees who share their faith, whether Muslim, Buddhist, Jewish, or Christian. These groups adhere strictly to the law, forbid the use of public funds to proselytize or for any religious activities, and serve all people in need, regardless of faith.

Recently you may have heard from a coalition of advocacy groups urging you to outlaw religious preference in hiring by faith-based recipients of federal grants. But they are urging you to overturn 46 years of fundamental religious freedom law under the Civil Rights Act of 1964. These critics would also have you cripple RFRA by carving out a group of unprotected organizations; faith-based social service providers would become the only organizations not allowed to seek an exemption under RFRA. Such actions would be catastrophic to our efforts to serve those in need and to all who value statutory protection for religious liberty.

Regardless of your position on the religious hiring debate, surely you agree that there must be full and orderly debate before Congress reverses previously unamended statutes to which our First Freedom (religious liberty) looks for much of its protection. It would be scandalous to hide such a seismic change in the law without full, substantive, and open debate.

We want to continue to serve the poor and victims of injustice - - those suffering from famine, the homeless, people trapped in gang-infested communities, chemically-dependent citizens, victims of malaria, earthquake victims in Haiti, those widowed and orphaned by AIDS, among many others. We intend to continue working effectively with government in a constitutionally-sound and proven manner, but only if we can stay faith-based in mission, which means remaining faith-based in those we hire. The law has upheld this balance for nearly half a century.

Thank you in advance for your consideration.

Respectfully,

Richard Stearns President World Vision

Nathan Diament
Director of Public Policy
Union of Orthodox Jewish Congregations of
America

Commissioner Israel L. Gaither National Commander The Salvation Army, USA

Anthony R. Picarello, Jr. General Counsel U.S. Conference of Catholic Bishops

Jim Wallis

President Sojourners

Dr. Richard Land President

The Southern Baptist Convention Ethics & Religious Liberty Commission

Charles Sandefur President Adventist Development and Relief Agency International

The Rev. Dr. Gerald B. Kieschnick President The Lutheran Church-Missouri Synod Rabbi David Zwiebel Executive Vice President Agudath Israel of America

The Rev. Samuel Rodriguez President National Hispanic Christian Leadership Conference

Dan Busby President Evangelical Council for Financial Accountability

Wesley K. Stafford President & CEO Compassion International

Mark Earley President & CEO Prison Fellowship

Dr. Keith Wiebe President

American Association of Christian Schools

David Evans President and Global Executive Officer Food for the Hungry

Dr. Paul Corts President Coalition of Christian Colleges & Universities Jim Daly CEO

Focus On The Family

John Ashmen Executive Director

Association of Gospel Rescue Missions

Franklin Graham

President

Samaritan's Purse

Stanley Carlson-Thies

President

Institutional Religious Freedom Alliance

Dr. Andrew Ryskamp

U.S. Director

World Relief Committee Christian Reformed Church

Ron Sider President

Evangelicals for Social Action

David Eller President World Concern

Alexander D. Hill

President

InterVarsity Christian Fellowship/USA

Luis Cortes President Esperanza

Leith Anderson

President

National Association of Evangelicals

Dr. David Stevens

CEO

Christian Medical & Dental Associations

Lamar Vest President

American Bible Society

Melinda Delahoyde

President Care Net

Dr. Brian S. Simmons

President

Association of Christian Schools Int'l

Robert M. Creson

President

Wycliffe Bible Translators, Inc

Dr. Philip G. Ryken

President

Wheaton College (IL)

R. Judson Carlberg

President

Gordon College

The Honorable William Armstrong

President

Colorado Christian University

Ben Homan President

John Stott Ministries

Dr. Dan Boone

President

Trevecca Nazarene University

The Rev. Dr. Edward Glover

President

Urban Impact Foundation

Dr. Carl E. Zylstra

President

Dordt College

Dr. Michael G. Scales

President

Nyack College & Alliance Theological Seminary

Dr. Loren Swartzendruber

President

Eastern Mennonite University

Harold E. Newman

President

Shorter University

Dr. Michael Carter

President

Campbellsville University

Kim S. Phipps

President

Messiah College

Dr. Lee G. Royce

President

Mississippi College

David S. Dockery

President

Union University

Dr. Paul J. Maurer

President

Sterling College

Dr. David Alexander

President

Northwest Nazarene University

Dr. William Ellis

President

Howard Payne University

Rob Hoskins

President

OneHope, Inc.

Dr. Samuel W. "Dub" Oliver

President

East Texas Baptist University

Dr. Steven Timmermans

President

Trinity Christian College

Jerry B. Cain

President

Judson University

Caz McCaslin

President

Upward Sports

Dr. William E. Brown

President

Cedarville University

Gregory V. Hall

President

Warner University

Dr. Ronald E. Manahan

President

Grace College and Seminary

Aimee Huber

Executive Director

First Choice Women's Resource Centers

Bruce A. Hoeker

Executive Director

Association of Business Administrators of

Christian Colleges

David Wills

President

National Christian Foundation

Dick McClain

President & CEO

The Mission Society

Dr. Charles W. Pollard

President

John Brown University

Dr. Randy Carlson

President

Family Life Communication, Inc.

Evan Drake

President

Bible Basics, International

Hal Donaldson

President

Convoy of Hope, Inc.

M. Thomas Lothamer, Executive Director Baptists For Life, Inc.

Harry R. Enns

CEO

Bibles and Literature in French

Kay Arthur President

Precept Ministries International

Hubert Harriman President

World Gospel Mission

Jay Curtis

President & CEO

Riverwoods Christian Center

Jim Palmer President

Orange County (CA) Rescue Mission

Dr. John Payne President

LifeWind International

Kent S. Hannestad

President

Park Christian School

Mark N. Upton President & CEO

Christian Family Care Agency

Mary Frances Bowley

President

Wellspring Living

Michael Petrillo Executive Director

Christian Encounter Ministries

Mick Breault President

Waterfront Rescue Mission

Patrick Stewart President

Missionary Athletes, International

Rev. Richard Malm

President

Commission To Every Nation

Richard Kao President

Strategic China Initiative

Robert L. Jamison

President

Family Guidance, Inc.

Rolf Geyling President

Santa Barbara Rescue Mission

Stan Doerr President & CEO

Echo, Inc.

G. Blair Dowden

President

Huntington University

Dr. R. Alton Lacey

President

Missouri Baptist University

David Bugher Executive Director

Light of Life Rescue Mission

Alan Cureton President

Northwestern College (MN)

Gregory Jordan President King College

Brad Meuli

President and CEO Denver Rescue Mission Jerry C. Davis President

College of the Ozarks

Dr. Gary Cook President

Dallas Baptist University

Dr. Mark Rutland

President

Oral Roberts University

C. Pat Taylor President

Southwest Baptist University

Dr. Andrea P. Cook

President

Warner Pacific College

Anita Deyneka President

Russian Ministries

Dr. Larry Linamen

President

Greenville College

Jay Barnes President

Bethel University

Robert Phillips
Executive Director

Hume Lake Christian Camps, Inc.

Dr. Loren P. Gresham

President

Southern Nazarene University

David W. Olive

President

Bluefield College

Niel Nielson

President

Covenant College (GA)

Joseph Stowell President

Cornerstone University

Steve Cramer President

Bethel College (Indiana)

Dr. Roger Parrott

President

Belhaven University

Charles H. Webb

President

Spring Arbor University

Will J. Friesen, Ph.D. Interim President Malone University

Mike E. O'Neal

President

Oklahoma Christian University

James Cavnar

President

Cross International

Dr. Shirley Mullen

President

Houghton College